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n/a Introductions and 
apologies (including 
declarations of interest) 

 

For approval / discussion 
 

SB15-01 Previous Strategy Board 

Meeting Minutes 

Cllr Peck For 
information 

 

 
 
 
 

Cllr Peck For approval 5 min 

 

SB15-02 Programme Directorôs 
Update 

Ɓ Including public 
realm design guide 
and bridge design 
competition update, 
feedback from 
Board awayday, 
arts and culture 
update and 
community benefit 
study 

Helen 
Fisher 

For 
information 

10 min 

 

SB15-03 Arts and Culture Update 

Ɓ Review of 2014/15 
and plans for 
2015/16 

Helen 
Fisher 

For 
information 

10 min 
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SB15-04 US Embassy 

Ɓ Development 
update 

 

Rodney 
Evans 

 

For 
information 
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SB15-05 Perf 
Fra 

ormance Management 
mework 

Keith 
Trotter 

For approval 5 min 

 Ɓ Quarter 4 update    

  with recommended 
revisions 

   

 

SB15-06 Supply Nine Elms 

Ɓ Programme 
evaluation and 
update on next 
steps 

Jan Lloyd For 
information 

10 min 

 

SB15-07 Construction Logistics 
Update 

Jamie 
Eagles 

For 
information 

10 min 

 

SB15-08 Affordable Housing Update Chris 
Jones 

For 
information 

5 min 

 

 
 

SB15-09 Health Update 

Ɓ Update on progress 
on Outline Business 
Case and interim 
improvements 

Chris 
Jones 

For 
information 

5 min 

 

SB15-10 Employment Update 

Ɓ Update on JCU and 
borough brokerage 
achievements 

Sandra 
Roebuck / 
Nick 
Smales 

For 
information 

10 min 

 

SB15-11 St James Developments 
Update 

Ɓ Presentation St 
Jamesô schemes 

Alison 
Dowsett 

For 
information 

10 min 

 

SB15-12 Working Group Chairsô 
Updates (reporting by 
exception) 

Tabled For 
information 

5 min 

 

SB15-13 Development Sites 
Planning Update 

Tabled For 
information 

 

Any Other Business All 
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9:30 a.m. Friday 
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12p.m. Friday 
12 June 2015 

Friday 5 June 2015 

 

9:30 a.m. Friday 
25 Sept 2015 

 
9:30 a.m. Friday 
11 December 2015 

12p.m. Friday 
11 September 
2015 
12p.m. Friday 
27 November 
2015 

Friday 18 
September 2015 
 
Friday 4 December 
2015 
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Paper No. SB15-01 
 

 
NINE ELMS VAUXHALL STRATEGY BOARD 

 

 

Minutes of the meeting held on Friday, 12th December 2014 at 9.30 a.m., at 
City Hall (Committee Room 5), The Queenôs Walk, London SE1 2AA 

 
PRESENT 

 
Members of the Strategy Board: Mr Stewart Murray (Greater London 
Authority); Councillor Lib Peck (Co-Chair ï in the Chair) and Councillor David 
Amos (Lambeth Borough Council); Councillor Ravi Govindia (Co-Chair) and 
Councillor Steffi Sutters (Wandsworth Borough Council); Ms Jan Lloyd 
(Covent Garden Market Authority); Tim Seddon (St. Modwens); Mr Alex 
Williams (Transport for London);  Mr Rob Tincknell (Battersea Power Station 
Development Company) Mr Simon Wigzell (CLS Holdings) and Mr Keith 
Nethercot (Wendover). 

 

Officers and observers: Ms Sue Foster, Ms Carolyn Dwyer, Ms Sandra 
Roebuck and Mr Conor McDonagh (Lambeth Borough Council); Mr Tim 
Cronin, Mr Steve Diamond and Mr Bill McCluskey (Wandsworth Borough 
Council), Ms Helen Fisher, Mr Keith Trotter, Mr Jamie Eagles, Ms Samantha 
Campbell and Mr Joseph Baker (Nine Elms Delivery Team), Mr Danny Calver, 
Mr Graham Nash, Mr Jon Kirkup and Ms Shannon Rice (Transport for 
London); Mr Robin Hughes (Network Rail); Mr Gordon Adams (Battersea 
Power Station Development Company); and Mr Chris Stratford (Thames 
Tideway Tunnel). 

 
Apologies: Apologies for absence from Strategy Board members and 
alternates were received from Sir Edward Lister and Ms Fiona Fletcher Smith, 
(Greater London Authority); Mr Sean Ellis (St Jamesô Group); Ms Michele Dix 
(Transport for London); Mr Alastair Baird (Barratt London); Mr Toby Baines 
(Citygrove); and Mr Jonathan Rawnsley (Sainsburyôs). 

 
1. Introductions 

 
The Co-Chair welcomed all attendees to the meeting. 

 
2. Declarations of Interest 

 
No declarations of interest were made. 

 
3. Minutes (29.09.14) 

 
The draft minutes of the meeting of the Strategy Board held on 29th 
September 2014 ï Paper No. SB14-33 ï circulated with the agenda, were 
approved as a correct record and were signed by the Co-Chair. 
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4. Programme Directorôs Update 

Paper No. SB15-01 

 

Helen Fisher introduced the report - Paper No. SB14-34 - which set out the 
key achievements across the programme in the last three months and likely 
progress in the next quarter. 

 
She congratulated all those involved in obtaining the Secretary of Stateôs 
approval of the TWAO for the NLE. TfL has appointed the main contractor for 
the scheme and enabling works have begun. She informed the Board that the 
Nine Elms Vauxhall Partnership had won the MIPIMUK óBest Public-Private 
Sector Partnership of the Yearô award. She reported that the design 
competition for the proposed cycle and pedestrian bridge had been launched. 
It had attracted considerable interest with the website being visited by over 
7,000 people. In addition, 101 companies had registered an interest in the 
scheme. She acknowledged that there were still concerns on the Westminster 
side of the river but the issue of how landing sites would be accommodated 
was an important element of the design competition. She welcomed the 
granting of planning permission for both Phase 3 of Battersea Power Station 
and the NCGM redevelopment. 

 
The Programme Director reported that a meeting had been held involving key 
landowners and service providers to tackle some major issues emerging in 
the very busy area around Kirtling Street and Cringle Street. This issue would 
also be referred to in the report on construction logistics to be considered later 
on the agenda. She also informed the Board that progress had been made on 
the district heating scheme with the procurement of a potential ESCO being 
secured. 

 
With regard to community engagement, as previously reported to the Board, 
DPQ have been appointed to carry out a series of road shows to supplement 
the open days as part of an 18-month outreach programme. The first event 
will be held on Saturday 31 January 2015, starting with a joint event at the 
ROSE Centre, partnering with the Savona Residentsô Association and FAST. 

 
On arts and culture the Board were informed that Susie Gray, Nine Elms 
Cultural Development Coordinator, was finalising a report reviewing this yearôs 
programme, which had included 60 events and had attracted 328,000 visitors. 
The Programme Director reported that following a selection process it had not 
been possible to appoint to the new post of Cultural Manager and a consultant 
had been appointed in the interim to take forward some aspects of the work. 
The Board were also informed that there would be greater focus on the public 
realm in the next quarter and a report on the Public Realm Design Guide 
would be considered later in the meeting. 

 
On communications and marketing the Board were informed that funding had 
almost been secured to enable the partnership to be represented at MIPM in 
2015 with one more sponsor required. There was concern at the level of 

negative press concerning the levels of affordable housing and, to a lesser 
extent, foreign investment/ownership of properties in the new developments. 
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The Programme Director also referred briefly to a number of other areas 
relating to the capital programme including:- 

 
 Lambeth are carrying out a review of their strategic infrastructure 

requirements and will report the outcomes in March 2015 

 TfL has revised its bus capacity funding  - reducing the overall sum 
whilst bringing forward spend into 2015/16 

 Wandsworth Council are discussing with Royal Mail the possibility of a 
new primary school location at the mail depot site 

 There were continuing issues with the required level of detail relating to 
management arrangements of the Linear Park 

 There were no updates on projected health provision (but these will be 
worked on in 2015) 

 An element of the Bridge funding has been brought forward for design 
fees. 

 
Cllr Amos sought further details on the negative press comments concerning 
affordable housing and foreign investment. The Programme Director said that 
this was a high profile issue, particularly in light of next yearôs General 
Election. She also said that the positive elements of the developments were 
not getting through and this needed to be addressed. Cllr Peck suggested that 
it would be preferable to cite positive examples to counteract the negativity 
rather than just producing statistics. Cllr Govindia pointed out that the 
provision of affordable housing was the Boroughsô responsibility. He took the 
view that the negativity was a by-product of the success of the developments 
and the media attention they attract. Rob Tincknell said that the negative 
press reporting was a growing issue. He suggested that it should be 
emphasised that the proposed levels of affordable housing could only be 
achieved because of the NLE. Cllr Amos added that it would be helpful if 
residents could express the positive aspects of a diverse community. The 
Programme Director said that it was important to point out that Nine Elms on 
the South Bank was not just about housing but encompassed jobs, arts and 
culture etc. Cllr Peck said that this issue should be addressed at the ñaway- 
dayò in February/March 2015. 

 
Action: Helen Fisher 

 
Cllr Govindia referred to recent progress on the arts and culture offer at 
Bellwayôs The Residence. He suggested that landowners should consider the 
type of offer they will be installing to ensure that there is a mix of cultural 
offers rather than just one type e.g. galleries. 

 
The Board endorsed:- 
(a) the content of Paper No. 14-33; and 
(b) the budget allocations on a Lighting Strategy (£20K) for next quarter and 
the next stage of the Arup developed Integrated Water Strategy (£35K) within 
the capital programme subject to local authority approval. 

 
5. Board Membership 
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Keith Trotter introduced ï Paper No. SB14-35 ï which set out details of the 
nominations received for Board membership. 

 
He said that the ñaway-dayò referred to in the previous item would be an 
opportunity for the Board to considers its role and function for the period post 
2016. Chris Stratford queried whether Thames Tideway Tunnel was 
represented on the Board. The Programme Director said they were not at the 
moment but membership of the Board was one of the areas that would be 
looked at on the ñaway-dayò. 

 
Cllr Peck thanked outgoing Members Eugene Doyle and Jim Moore for their 
contribution to the work of the Board. 

 

The Board noted the appointments set out in Paper No. 14-35. 
 

6. Business Plan 2015/16 
 
Helen Fisher introduced the report - Paper No. SB14-36 - that sought 
approval of the Nine Elms Vauxhall Partnership Business Plan 2015/16. The 
Plan provides the framework for the work programme over the next 
year and sets out the priority outcomes and projects. She referred to the 
outstanding progress being made in creating the area as an international 
residential and business district which she had outlined in her earlier report. 

 
Keith Trotter reported that there was minimal change proposed in terms of the 
vision and overall objectives from the previous plan with a continuing 
emphasis on placemaking. There was an increase in the target number of 
homes to be built with a minimum range of 3,500-4,000 affordable homes. On 
the priority projects he highlighted the proposed removal of the gyratory 
system at Vauxhall Cross. He also reported that the Boroughs would be 
reviewing the level of infrastructure funding so the appendices were subject to 
change prior to formal approval. 

 
Cllr Govindia welcomed the fact that the Business Plan would be finalised 
much closer to the start of the year than had previously been the case. 

 
The Strategy Board endorsed: 

 
(a) the draft Nine Elms Vauxhall Partnership 2015/16 Business Plan set 

out in the appendices to Paper Strategy Board-14-36 
(b) the delegation of authority to the Co-Chairs of the Board to approve the 

final business plan including the finalised capital budget set out in 
Appendix B to this report and any minor changes 

(c) the indicative infrastructure programme, noting that this will be subject 
to the Local Authorities final decisions and the regular review process 
established to take forward the funding of the NLE 

(d) proposed allocations for Nine Elms Lane environmental and street 
improvements and for a Gateways project 

(e) a provisional allocation of £500K for fees for the next stage of the 
Bridge design, should it be decided to progress this after the 
competition has completed 
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(f) other capital contributions previously agreed and the first stage of the 
reduced Bus contributions 

(g) the updated DIFs Administration budget for 2015/16 
(h) the outcomes and priority projects for 2015/16; and 
(i)  the proposed list of outputs for regular reporting to the Strategy Board. 

 
The Strategy Board also noted: 

 
(j)  that both Wandsworth and Lambeth Councils will consider formal 

endorsement of the Business Plan prior to the start of the financial year 
including consideration of capital programme priorities 

(k) that a summary of the Business Plan will be produced for wider 
distribution; and 

(l)  the already approved allocation of £1M for improvements to Phase 1 of 
the River Path. 

 
Action: Helen Fisher/Keith Trotter 

 
7. Performance Management Framework (PMF) 

 

Keith Trotter introduced ï Paper No. SB14-37 ï which covered the period of 
the third quarter of the Nine Elms Vauxhall Partnership Business Plan 
2014/15. 

 
He pointed out that there was a typographical error on page 2 of the report in 
the Snapshot paragraph where the figure for red rated actions should be 34% 
rather than 43%. 

 
He then gave details of the red rated schemes. He said that the report gave a 
more vigorous explanation of the red rated schemes. 

 
The red-rated priority projects of concern in this quarter are:- 

 

  Linear Park ï the targets relating to a design principles document, 

ecology, water management, safety and security strategies and Green 
Flag business planning had not been achieved. The Linear Park 
Project Team will review the reasons for the under-achievement and 
report back to the Board. 

 

  Nine Elms Lane ï the detailed phasing plan has been delayed 
awaiting highway network modelling. The phasing plan is now expected 
by March 2015 but is dependent on information on S278 works being 
provided and agreement within TfL on the preferred option for cycle 
provision. 

 

  Construction Logist  ics ï the data refresh is partially completed but 

requires outstanding data from key developments. The accuracy of the 
information currently held is an issue.  A report on construction logistics 
would be considered later in the meeting. 
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Cllr Govindia said that he was disappointed at the delays on the Linear Park 
and Nine Elms Lane, particularly as tenants were now moving in to some 
developments. He suggested that, in the case of Nine Elms Lane, TfL needed 
to direct more resources at this issue. The TfL representatives responded by 
pointing out that work had been focussed on transport modelling of the 
Vauxhall Cross scheme. 

 
Paper No. SB14-37 was received as information; the revised actions were 
agreed; and the Outputs noted. 

 
8. Public Realm Design Guides 

 
Shannon Rice introduced ï Paper No. SB14-38 ï on the Public Realm Design 
Guide for Nine Elms on the South Bank. The report described consultation 
carried out to date and the further consultation to be carried out prior to its use 
by the boroughs, Delivery Team, GLA, TfL and developers in the design of the 
public realm. 

 
She said that a suite of documents had been produced covering specific 
areas of work e.g. Camlinôs Public Realm Surface Materials Code. To draw 
these various areas together Hyland Edgar Driver (HED) were commissioned 
to produce a comprehensive Public Realm Design Guide. The draft guide has 
now been produced and has been well received by the Public Realm Working 
Group. It is now proposed to widen the consultation to involve local 
communities as well as developers. The results of that consultation will be 
brought back to the Strategy Board. 

 
Cllr Govindia asked how the public would be engaged in the consultation 
process. He pointed out that in the NLE consultation successful walk-in shows 
had been held. Shannon Rice said that they would be targeting local 
community groups and events similar to those held on the NLE would be 
organised. 

 
Cllr Peck said that these events would have to be tailored as the public would 
want to know what was happening in their local area rather than a wide sweep 
across the whole partnership area. She pointed out that there were a lot of art 
based community groups in the Vauxhall area and it may be useful to 
consider their ideas when finalising the guide. Cllr Sutters said that it was 
important that any consultation documents were written in a way that 
members of the public would understand. Cllr Amos asked what aspects of 
the Design Guide were likely to be most controversial. Shannon Rice said that 
she considered that public art and temporary finishes would attract comment. 

 
In response to a question concerning developments already built or nearing 
completion Shannon Rice said that agreement had been reached on the 
materials to be used. Simon Wigzell asked if the Design Guide would apply to 
the proposed pedestrian bridge. The Programme Director confirmed that it 
would, particularly in relation to the landing points. 

 
The Programme Director then read out an e-mail from St Jamesô Group 
endorsing the draft Design Guide. They considered that it was an essential 
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document and welcomed it with slight reservations around the use of 
commuted sums which still needs to be clarified. 

 
Stewart Murray said that it was important that the Design Guide was 
successful and managed effectively as it would be used as an exemplar for 
other Opportunity Areas in London. 

 
The Board (a) noted the contents of Paper No. 14-38; and (b) endorsed the 
Design Guide, subject to further consultation in the Boroughs of Lambeth and 
Wandsworth, within an agreed timescale and consultation list. 

 
9. Utilities Update 

 
Jamie Eagles, Nine Elms Strategic Project Manager, introduced - Paper No. 
SB14-39 ïwhich updated progress on the utilities strategy, the proposed next 
steps and financial requests related to key work streams associated with the 
delivery of utility infrastructure 

 
He referred to the 3 key issues identified in the Utilities Masterplan (i.e. the 
delivery of electrical infrastructure to meet anticipated demand, the lack of 
capacity within the combined sewer serving the area to meet the requirements 
of new developments and the need to coordinate utility upgrades) which had 
led to the appointment of Arup to deliver these priorities. 

 
He then gave details of the progress made in each of these areas. On the co- 
ordination of utilities he reported that that this area had been divided between 
upgrading the existing infrastructure and new utility networks (i.e. district 
heating, surface water drainage, telecoms and electrical cabling). TfL are co- 
ordinating utility upgrade works across all three highways authorities via a 
joint implementation group. However, this principally focuses on a three month 
picture of known activity. Arup are now developing a comprehensive utility 
routing strategy which will bring together key work streams associated with 
the delivery of new utility networks. 

 
A workable solution has emerged on the provision of the electricity sub- 
station. BPSDC have agreed to take a lead role in securing this facility and 
are in the process of making applications for the sub-station at 2 sites, 2A 
Battersea Park Road and Sleaford Street. Costed options are due back in 
February 2015 and it is anticipated that an order will be confirmed by 
September 2015. In the interim Arup have identified that there is some 
capacity locally in certain proposed developments and work on agreeing a 
policy among landowners on redistributing this spare capacity is to be 
progressed. 

 
Jamie Eagles then reported on the water management position. Arup, in 
liaison with the developers and the GLA, have produced an Integrated Water 
Management Strategy for the Nine Elms on the South Bank area, identifying 
the water demand management and surface water management opportunities 
as part of the redevelopment. The strategy has identified that there is no need 
for a new main sewer or a new pumping station to be built. The solution that 
has been arrived at is the construction of new surface water drainage with 
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discharge in to the River Thames and an upgrade of the existing Ponton Road 
Pumping Station. The next steps will include developing a detailed surface 
water network model, which will identify pipe sizes etc. The estimated cost of 
these works is £25,000 and Thames Water are currently investigating funding 
options. Other works that need to take place include detailed costing options 
for the surface water network; agreeing the preferred option for the surface 
water routes with developers and Thames Water; and assist developers and 
their consultants to ensure compliance with the strategy. It is estimated that 
these works will cost approximately £30,000, which is in addition to the 
£25,000 Thames Water need to secure referred to above. 

 
Jamie Eagles then updated the Board on the proposed Telecoms Strategy for 
the area. He reported that a Telecoms Vision workshop was held with key 
developers with a view to creating world class telecoms provision in Nine 
Elms. The next step will be to secure the agreement of developers to buy-in to 
the Telecoms Strategy. When this has been obtained further steps will be 
taken with a view to market testing which will include assessing the potential 
uptake in the area including key numbers of residential units and commercial 
space; evaluating the enthusiasm for the deployment of their ducts and 
cabling infrastructure, and engaging with the major Telecoms Operators BT, 
Virgin Media etc. in developing their proposals for servicing the District. A 
further area to be explored is the potential for district-wide satellite services 
from BPSDCôs satellite TV provider to prevent the proliferation of individual 
dishes. 

 
Cllr Govindia asked if the relevant authorities had agreed to the additional 
rainwater discharge in to the Thames. Jamie Eagles said that the GLA were in 
discussions with the Port of London Authority (PLA) on this point, who may 
seek to impose an annual fee for this permission. 

 
Cllr Govindia asked if the Ponton Road Pumping Station could cope with the 
additional capacity from the new ducts. Jamie Eagles said that the pumps 
would need to be upgraded. The drains north of Nine Elms Lane would 
discharge in to the Thames, the drains to the south would feed in to Ponton 
Road. 

 
Stewart Murray said that water capacity was a real issue and it was important 
that robust measures are in place to prevent flooding. He pointed out that the 
drainage requirements will increase by 83% when the developments are 
completed. 

 
The Board: noted the contents of Paper No. 14-39 and:- 
(a) endorsed the outline Nine Elms Telecoms Vision, Telecoms Strategy and 
next steps; 
(b) endorsed the Water Management Strategy including the approval of a 
contribution of £30,000 toward the delivery of the next phases of work; and 
(c) noted the detailed study of temporary electrical power redistribution and 
local generation options. 
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10. Vauxhall District Centre Update 

Paper No. SB15-01 

 

Graham Nash, Sponsorship Manager TfL, introduced - Paper No. SB14-40 ï 
which updated progress on the Vauxhall Cross scheme. 

 
He referred to previous discussion on this issue where the possibility of 
widening the rail viaduct had been suggested. This proposal had been 
investigated and the indicative cost of carrying out the work was in excess of 
£100 million and would necessitate the closure of the Vauxhall to Waterloo rail 
service for 20 days. This option was therefore considered not to be feasible. 
The option now being pursued is a two-way traffic system at Vauxhall Cross 
while maintaining an efficient central public transport interchange. TfL and 
Lambeth Council launched a consultation exercise on these proposals in 
November 2014 with 29,000 leaflets distributed, 3 main consultation meetings 
and a survey with oyster card holders who have used their card in Vauxhall. 
They have also commissioned consultants to undertake an urban 
realm and planning study for Vauxhall Cross 

 
Once the current consultation has been completed the scheme will then move 
to the concept design stage. Further consultation will then be carried out by 
TfL and Lambeth Council, followed by the detailed design in 2016 with 
construction programmed for 2017ï2019. 

 
Cllr Govindia made two points on the report. He pointed out that by the time 
construction takes place in 2017-19 many of the developments will be 
occupied. The other point related to the use of the oyster card information 
where he queried how successful this would be given that it would not cover 
freedom passes. Graham Nash said that TfL hold e-mail addresses for most 
oyster card holders. Alex Williams confirmed that they did not have the same 
contact details for freedom passes but London Councils may hold more 
information. 

 
Sandra Roebuck said that there had been good collaborative working on this 
project between TfL and Lambeth Council. The urban realm and planning 
study will identify how the district centre will be created and the results of the 
study will be brought to the Board in the spring of 2015. Cllr Amos thanked the 
officers of TfL and Lambeth for their efforts on this scheme which he 
considered would engender exciting public debate and not just online 
consultation. 

 
The Board: noted the contents of Paper No. 14-40 and: 
(a) endorsed the principles of the project, as set out in the initial public 
consultation (recognising that individual parties might have specific 
comments); 
(b) encouraged all stakeholders to respond to the consultation; and 
(c) agreed to the principles being worked up into a more detailed design 
during 2015, acknowledging and addressing comments from the initial 
consultation. 
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11. Battersea Power Station Update 

Paper No. SB15-01 

 

The Board received a presentation by Rob Tincknell, Chief Executive of 
BPSDC, on the progress at Battersea Power Station. 

 
He said that Battersea Power Station is a global icon and a major London 
landmark. The redevelopment, which is now underway, will be carried out in a 
series of phases. The first three phases will be the creation of the village, the 
Power Station itself and then the Electric Boulevard and he described the 
various elements to each of these phases. A new London village will be 
created where, in addition to the many new residential dwellings, there will be 
a substantial number of new retail outlets. He pointed out that 43% of global 
brands are not represented in London and they would be the type of new 
businesses attracted to the development. In addition to the residential and 
retail elements, the provision of office space will be the key to the success of 
the development. 

 
Alex Williams said that this will be a major construction area for the next few 
years. He raised the question of the use of the river for removal of 
construction spoil from the three main construction sites i.e. Battersea Power 
Station, NLE and TTT. Rob Tincknell said that in addition to the logistical 
problem of removing the waste material by river there was also the potential 
for bringing in construction material by that route. It was estimated that there 
would be 250,000 truck movements in respect of the Power Station area and 

500,000 for the whole area. This clearly had the potential for major road safety 
concerns. There were issues that would need to be overcome if the river 
option was to be pursued such as the PLAôs concern on the river capacity in 
the Blackfriars area. He said that BPSDC were willing to lead on this issue 
and a meeting will be arranged between the interested parties in January 
2015. That meeting will examine the potential use of the river and report back 
to the Strategy Board. Rob Tincknell said that whilst BPSDC was willing to 
lead on this project they should not be the sole funder and that contributions 
would be sought from partners. 

 
Chris Stratford pointed out that there had been previous discussion on the use 
of a shared jetty but it had been decided not to pursue that option. He 
expressed doubt as to whether that opportunity was still available. The 
Programme Director added that works would be commencing at Bondway in 
2015 which could create another hotspot. She said that there was a need for 
planned meetings involving all relevant parties and governance arrangements 
to be agreed and adhered to. Sandra Roebuck commented that there were 
other major schemes commencing at Waterloo and Brixton which would also 
impact on the area. 

 
Cllr Peck said that this was a major issue that has to be closely monitored. At 
her suggestion it was agreed that a report on this subject should appear on 
the agenda for all future meetings. She thanked Rob Tincknell for his 
presentation. 

 
Action: Helen Fisher 
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12. Northern Line Extension Update 

Paper No. SB15-01 

 

Jon Kirkup introduced the report - Paper No. SB14-42 ï on the progress on 
the NLE and the associated Transport and Works Act Order (TWAO) 
application. 

 
He said that most of the issues had been discussed earlier in the meeting. He 
confirmed (a) that the TWAO had been approved; (b) that Ferrovial Agroman 
Laing OôRourke had been appointed to design and construct the stations and 
infrastructure; and (c) that enabling works had commenced. He reported that 
the main construction works would start in 2015 with an anticipated 
completion in January 2020. In terms of community engagement a number of 
liaison groups have been set up with local residents. TfL were also liaising 
with the local authorities on employment opportunities. Cllr Amos welcomed 
the creation of the community liaison groups which would be a useful channel 
to have a dialogue with local residents. 

 
Cllr Govindia asked about the design of the new stations. He asked why there 
was only one entrance proposed for Nine Elms unlike Battersea where there 
were two. He also said that given that there were to be very innovative 
buildings at Battersea Power Station, the station design should reflect its 
surroundings and not just be a functional structure. He suggested that it might 
be worthwhile liaising with Art on the Underground on this point. Jon Kirkup 
responded by saying that the difference in the number of entrances was due 
to anticipated demand. 

 
The Board noted the content of - Paper No. SB14-42. 

 
13. Working Groups Chairsô Updates 

 
On Paper No. SB14-43 Jan Lloyd updated the Board on progress on 

employment issues. She said that 226 companies had registered an interest 
in the Supply Nine Elms scheme and 155 of these were represented at 
workshops held in November 2014. 85 companies were invited to pitch for 
contracts. She also referred to the JCU which is now in operation. Two issues 
have emerged the first is the lack of appropriate construction courses being 
provided by the FE/HE sector and the other is lack of engagement with 
contractors, particularly in supplying information on employment statistics for 
the JCU.  She encouraged all landowners to ensure their contractors were 
aware of the requirements and up to date with the supply of information. 

 
The Board noted the content of - Paper No. SB14-43 

 
14. Development Sites Planning Update 

 
The Development Sites Planning Update ï Paper No. SB14-44 was received 
as information. 

 
15. Any Other Business 

 
No matters were raised. 
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Paper No. SB15-01 
 
 

16. Dates of Meetings 
 
The following dates for Strategy Board meetings in 2015 were noted:- 

 
6th March 2015 
19th June 2015 
25th September 2015 
11th December 2015 

 
The meeting ended at 11.24 a.m. 

 
Bill McCluskey 
Board Secretary 
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NINE ELMS VAUXHALL PARTNERSHIP 

 

PAPER NO: SB15-02 STRATEGY BOARD ï 6 MAR 2015 

 

NINE ELMS PROGRAMME DIRECTORôS UPDATE 

 
Report Author 

 
Helen Fisher - Nine Elms Programme Director 

 
Recommendations 

 
The Strategy Board is asked to note: 

 

 the contents of this report 

 the outcome of the Board Awayday and next steps 

 the deferral of Working Group Chairs appointments 
pending decisions about future governance 
arrangements 

 that Michele Dix has stepped down from the Board 
and her replacement is David Hughes 

 
Executive Summary 

 
This report outlines: 

 
 Key achievements across the Programme since the 

last Strategy Board meeting in December and a look 
ahead to the forthcoming quarter 

 Feedback from the Board Awayday on 24th February 

 The  outcome  of  the  Community  Benefits  mapping 
exercise 

 The  end  of  year  financial  forecast  for  the  DIFs 
Administration budget 
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NINE ELMS VAUXHALL BOARD MATTERS 

 
The Board is asked to note that Michele Dix, given her recent appointment as 
Managing Director of Crossrail 2,  has stepped down from the Board and David 
Hughes, Director of Major Programme Sponsorship, London Underground & London 
Rail, is the TfL nominee to take her place. 

 
The Away day on 24th February discussed three key questions: 

 Vision and Purpose of the Partnership 

 Role and function going forward 

 Membership, Governance and Ways of working 
 
The session was widely regarded as a constructive opportunity to reflect on what has 
been achieved so far as a Partnership, itôs continued value and priorities for joint 
working going forward.     Membership and governance arrangements were also 
discussed.  There was a consensus for change and strong interest in creating a forum 
for more strategic discussions, helping to shape Partnership approaches to specific 
issues.   The need to streamline and re-focus the working groups and establish a 
forum for better engagement with local residents was also endorsed.  A more detailed 
report on the proposals with recommendations for structural changes will come to the 
next Board. 

 
The appointment of the Working Group Chairs for a two year period was due in 
March.  However, in light of the Awayday decision to move to a more streamlined 
governance structure, I have deferred this process for the time being. 

 
PROGRAMME UPDATE 

 
For the Delivery Team, key work areas over the past 3 months have been  the refresh 
of the Construction Logistics framework and Charter, design of the Thames River 
Path works, the Nine Elms Pimlico Bridge design competition, development of the 
community benefits mapping project, delivery of the new community road shows and 
finalisation of the  2015/16 Business Plan. 

 
Wandsworth Council launched the design competition for the Nine Elms Pimlico cycle 
and pedestrian bridge on 8 December.  There has been a fantastic response to the 
competition with expressions of interest from 16 different countries on 4 continents. 
We have now received 74 submissions which are currently being reviewed by the 
Jury  Panel.     An  engagement  programme  has  been  put  in  place  around  the 
competition including two public exhibitions and a schools competition. The 
announcement of the shortlisted 4 teams will be made imminently.  The next stage of 
the competition will take place after the General Election with the winning team 
declared in September. 

 
TfLôs appointed contractor ï Ferrovial Agroman Laing OôRourke (FLO) are currently 
mobilising and have started enabling works.   FLO have also just been appointed as 
the main contractor for the Thames Tideway Tunnel central section (I.e. Nine Elms 
and Vauxhall). There has been significant progress on the Vauxhall Cross 
consultation with over 2000 responses.  TfL are currently reviewing these and will 
provide a report on the outcome in March. 
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As raised at the last Board meeting, the Nine Elms Lane improvements have been 
held up by delays in transport modelling.  TfL have now produced initial results of the 
cycle lane modelling and these are being examined currently. 

 
There is a separate report on the agenda providing an update on employment and the 
JCU while we also have a report on Supply Nine Elms setting out progress to date 
and the Boroughsô view of how the programme will be taken forward.  A new contract 
is to be procured to December 2016, subject to funding from New Homes Bonus. 
This will enable local businesses to continue to be supported and win contracts in the 
area. 

 
Securing timely and sufficient electrical infrastructure to serve the area remains a 
priority   for   the   programme.      Supported   by   Arup,   Battersea   Power   Station 
Development Company is awaiting a revised cost for an 85 MVA primary sub-station, 
following UKPNôs change in position, stating that the 45 MVA quote could not be 
increased. UKPN have also indicated a delay in the powering up date, which is 
currently being investigated and will be escalated as an issue with support from the 
GLA and Infrastructure UK if necessary.  A major concern is to also ensure that there 
is sufficient supply during the interim period and securing agreement with other 
developers on electrical supply orders for the new primary substation. 

 
Arup have produced  the  initial  Integrated Water  Strategy  on behalf  of  the  GLA, 
Thames Water and the Partnership.   This confirms that there is a viable option for 
addressing the areaôs lack of sewerage capacity for new developments, through 
upgrading  and  connecting new  developments  in  Nine  Elms  and  Vauxhall  to  the 
Ponton Road pumping station. A second stage of work to refine costed options, and 
work with Thames Water on more detailed modelling of options is now progressing. 

 
A refresh of the Construction Logistics data has informed proposed revisions to the 
Area Wide Construction Logistics Strategy, and associated Construction Charter. This 
is covered in more detail in SB15-07. 

 
The GLA have provided strong leadership around the district heating proposals for the 
Embassy Quarter network. Following a soft market testing exercise, procurement of 
potential ESCOs has commenced with the support of the Nine Elms Vauxhall 
Regeneration Company, with responses to be assessed in July 2015. If successful, 
the new network will be an exemplar of a partnership led approach, with future scope 
to extend the network to serve new developments progressing in Vauxhall. 

 
The Public Realm Design Guide brings together a range of design advice to assist 
developers and their consultants to ensure we have a high quality and consistent 
public realm throughout the area. TfL have resourced an extensive consultation 

programme in Lambeth and Wandsworth which commenced on February 16th and will 
run until 22 March . The outcome of this consultation and any amendments to the 
Guide will come back to the Strategy Board in June for endorsement prior to Local 
Authority Committee approval. 

 
The Thames River Path Strategy has identified key priorities for future investment, 
with the first phase of this investment to be implemented summer / autumn this year; 
commencing with a tulip festival in May, linked to Chelsea Fringe. Arrangements for 
ensuring appropriate maintenance arrangements across this and adjacent sections 
are currently being agreed, prior to the tendering of the main capital works contract. 

 
The importance of making speedy improvements to our key gateways is recognised 
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and a new project set up as part of the 2015/16 Business Plan.   An initial scoping 
meeting has been held and some firm proposals expected in the next couple of 
months. 

 
There is a separate report on the agenda which sets out our achievements over the 
past year in Arts and Culture and proposed future programme for the coming year. 
Having the right resources in place to deliver these ideas is essential.  I am attempting 
again  to  recruit  to  the  new  post  of  Cultural  Development  Manager  and  in  the 
meantime am seeking some interim support.   Reports were commissioned on 
horticulture and meanwhile programming and the results of these will be presented to 
the June Board. 

 
A progress report on how the GVA Business District Study recommendations are 
being taken forward will also be brought to the next Board.  This will include details of 
the outcome of the Councilsô consideration of business retention issues and potential 
interventions. 

 
DEVELOPMENT UPDATE 

 
More information is provided as part of the Development Sites Update (SB15-13). 

 
As reported previously, construction activity has ramped up considerably in the past 
few months and with indications that some sites have accelerated their programmes, 
the visible change seen across the area will be even more significant, this is not 
without its challenges however. 

 
Two sites have completed in the last few months, 81 Black Prince Road and Spring 
Mews. There has also been a burst of activity in terms of planning applications, with 
Battersea Exchange, 12-20 Wyvil Road and 1 Lambeth High Street all being awarded 
planning, plus a new application has been submitted for 22-29 Albert Embankment. 
The first two phases of Battersea Power Station are progressing; deconstruction of 
the first chimney is complete and the replacement chimney will soon begin to appear. 
Demolition of the Christies warehouse has commenced, which will be the site of 
Bellwayôs The Residence scheme. 

 
Active construction sites now include: 

 Riverlight 

 US Embassy 

 Embassy Gardens 

 Nine Elms Point 

 Merano Residences (formerly Eastbury House) 

 The Corniche (formerly Hampton House) 

 Battersea Power Station 

 One Nine Elms 

 Vista (formerly Marco Polo House) 

 10 Albert Embankment 

 Sky Gardens 

 The Residence 
 
Tintagel House, the RMG site and Vauxhall Island are all being marketed currently. 
The temporary Sainsburys is about to close ï and will be a significant issue locally. 
Thames Tideway Tunnel have bought Camelford House. 

 
COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 
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As previously agreed, we have put in place a programme of 4 / 5 local road shows 
around the area to support the annual Open Days due in June / July.  The first event 
was held on 31 January 2015 at the ROSE Centre, partnering with Savona Residentsô 
Association and FAST.  This joint community/Partnership event was attended by over 
100 people including many young children.  We engaged with more than 60 local 
residents and received positive feedback on the method of engagement and detailed 
feedback forms from over 20 attendees.  It is proposed that the next event will focus 
on / near the Wyvil Estate. 

 
Following two workshops led by Groundwork, a baseline of all the community 
benefits deriving from the programme, spatially and over time has been produced, 
together with a toolkit for monitoring and reporting. This will prove valuable in our 
communications work and will be available to other stakeholders to use. 

 
We are currently working with colleagues on how to streamline the system so it is 
embedded within existing workloads as far as possible. The Delivery Team will take 
overarching responsibility for the system. 

 
A review of the community engagement programme has taken place and is appended 
to the Working Group Chairsô Update paper for information. 

 
MARKETING, COMMUNICATIONS & INWARD INVESTMENT 

 
Over the past three months we have focused our work on pushing forward our agreed 
key messages.  The range of communications and media activity led by the Delivery 
Team is set out in more detail in the Working Group Chairsô Update (SB15-12). 

 
Highlights of our media briefings and visits / events include: 

 Briefing for a Chinese investor alongside UKTI 

 Hosting  visits  for  teams  from  Old  Oak  Common  MDC  and  Whitechapel 
delivery team 

 Briefings for Centre for Cities and Centre for London 

 Hosting a visit  with  the Foreign & Commonwealth Office for c 20 foreign 
journalists 

 Interviews with The Financial Times, the Guardian, Time Out, The Londonist, 
Estates Gazette 

 Extensive media activity around the first stage of the Bridge competition 
 
In the next quarter our proactive communications work will include a significant focus 
on the Partnershipôs efforts around public realm with contributions to the NLA Public 
Realm Exhibition, briefings with the CEO of the Landscape Institute and potentially 
the Guardian. MIPIM is next week and will involve significant press work. 

 
We continue to get very wide coverage with over 450 articles since November. Key 
stories have included the approval of both the Northern line extension and revised 
plans for New Covent Garden Market, the Nine Elms to Pimlico Bridge, Battersea 
Power Station and Battersea Exchange.  Thematically, levels of affordable housing, 
affordability of new homes and foreign investment continue to be significant.   The 
bridge design responses have been very widely reported on.  Messages around the 
variety of the housing offer here, jobs, and culture are beginning to seep through but 
as always, there is still much to do on this front.. 

 
BUSINESS PLAN 2015/16 
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The Business Plan has now been finalised.  It has been approved by Wandsworthôs 
Executive and is due to be considered by Lambeth at the end of the month.  The Plan 
will be published by the end of March and a copy will be sent to all Board members. 

 
FINANCIAL MONITORING 

 
Appendix A sets out the current budget position to date. This shows the overall 
budget  is  on  track  for  the  end  of  year.    There  has  been  additional  spend  on 
feasibilities / studies but this is offset by income received (e.g. Totally Thames and the 
GVA Business District Commission). 

 
There has been a delay in commissioning the Lighting Strategy as part of the Public 
Realm Design Guide but progress is expected shortly.  The cost is estimated at £20K 
to be funded from the already approved £50K fees budget for public realm.  £35K has 
also been allocated for the next stages of the Arup Integrated Water Management 
Strategy including water modelling and detailed options development. 

 
Working with Lambeth and Wandsworth Council, the funding package for the new 
post of Cultural Development Manager, together with a working budget to fund a 
variety  of  small  scale  cultural  activities  has  been  agreed.     Recruitment  has 
commenced again following the unsuccessful attempt to appoint before Christmas. 
The funding is coming from the DIFs Admin budget projected underspend and from 
Lambeth and is reflected in the increased budget for this financial year and next. 

 
Appendix B sets out the main DIFs proposed priority programme.  There are no 
significant changes to report. 



 

SB15 - 02 Appendix A DIFs Admin Budget 2014/15 
 

 

February 27, 2015 
 

 
 

Budget Item 
2014/15 

Budget Actual EOY Forecast 

Feasibilities / Studies etc    
Phasing and investment  £13,545.00 £13,545.00 

Public realm and culture £20,000.00  £20,000.00 

Utilities  £44,250.43 £50,150.43 

Meanwhile uses £62,530.00 £76,569.46 £82,569.46 

Transport  £3,750.00 £3,750.00 

Community Benefits Strategy £20,000.00  £18,599.00 

Employment and business  £33,000.00 £33,000.00 

Misc. £21,000.00 £2,000.00 £4,000.00 

Sub-total £123,530.00 £173,114.89 £225,613.89 

    
Communications    
PR support £48,000.00 £48,286.92 £48,716.92 

Website £5,000.00 £3,307.53 £10,000.00 

Materials / Publications £25,000.00 £1,070.00 £25,000.00 

Sub-total £78,000.00 £52,664.45 £83,716.92 

    
Events    
Expo £20,000.00 £16,605.01 £22,605.01 

MIPIM £15,000.00 £42,109.15 £45,000.00 

Tours / Visits £20,000.00 £2,048.32 £10,000.00 

Model    
Sub-total £55,000.00 £60,762.48 £77,605.01 

    
SUPPORT AND DELIVERY TEAM    
    
Employee Costs £333,937.00 £307,864.87 £336,437.00 

Office Supplies and Services £36,999.00 £27,816.18 £36,999.00 

    
Total Expenditure £627,466.00 £622,222.87 £760,371.82 

 

Income    
Developer sponsorship  -£35,125.00 -£63,525.00 

Business district  -£5,000.00 -£20,000.00 

Art contribution   -£25,000.00 

Utilities contributions  -£23,071.17 -£32,000.00 

Misc.  -£583.28 -£729.10 

    
Total Income  -£63,779.45 -£141,254.10 

 

Net Expenditure £627,466.00 £558,443.42 £619,117.72 



 

 



 

 

SB15-02 Appendix B Proposed Priority Programme 
 
Description 

Total 2011-15 2015/16 2016/17 2017/18 2018/19 2019/20 

        
Non-NLE Transport        
Increased bus capacity and pump- 

priming new services 
7,764,000  348,000 305,000 1,861,000 2,502,000 2,748,000 

 
Improvements at Battersea Park Station 13,004,320   5,464,000 7,540,320   
Sub-total 20,768,320  348,000 5,769,000 9,401,320 2,502,000 2,748,000 

        
 
Nine Elms highways, pedestrian, public 

realm and bus 

 
4,500,000 

  
500,000 

 
1,000,000 

 
1,000,000 

 
1,000,000 

 
1,000,000 

 
Vauxhall Cross highways, pedestrian, 

public realm and bus 

 
10,500,000 

   
500,000 

 
5,000,000 

 
4,600,000 

 
400,000 

Pedestrian bridge 2,000,000  500,000 1,500,000    
Strategic Links        
i) River Path Phase 1 (LBW) 1,400,000 400,000 1,000,000     
ii) River Path Phase 2 (LBL)        
ii) River Path Phase 3 (LBW) 2,000,000      2,000,000 

Thessally Road 3,025,220      3,025,220 

Miles Street / Fentiman St        
Key Gateways 250,000  250,000     
Other        
Sub Total 23,675,220 400,000 2,250,000 3,000,000 6,000,000 5,600,000 6,425,220 

        
Education        
Wandsworth requirements 27,883,885  12,256,845 15,627,040    
Lambeth requirements 7,000,000     7,000,000  
Sub total 34,883,885  12,256,845 15,627,040  7,000,000  
        
Health        
LBW - Annual Capital Costs 1,639,200     819,600 819,600 

LBL - Annual Capital Costs - to be 

confirmed 1,639,200     819,600 819,600 

Sub total 3,278,400     1,639,200 1,639,200 

        
Open Space        
Linear park 10,373,601    1,639,200 1,639,200 7,095,201 

Improvements to existing parks/outdoor 

sports 
2,360,448    546,400 546,400 1,267,648 

Playspace        
Sub total 12,734,049    2,185,600 2,185,600 8,362,849 

        
Community        
Land for Community Centre in LBW 2,056,650    1,000,000  1,056,650 

Land for Community Centre in LBL 1,446,867     1,446,867  
Sub total 3,503,517    1,000,000 1,446,867 1,056,650 

        
Employment        
Joint Coordination Unit 700,000 200,000 125,000 125,000 125,000 125,000  
Sub total 700,000 200,000 125,000 125,000 125,000 125,000  
        
Utilities        
Strategic planning and coordination 1,633,584 205,000 163,920 163,920 163,920 936,824  
Sub total 1,633,584 205,000 163,920 163,920 163,920 936,824  
        
Adminstration        
Annual requirement 2,500,000 1,695,723 804,277     
        
Project Development 290,000 290,000      
Strategic Project Manager 75,000  75,000     
Thessaly Road Feasibility Study 50,000  50,000     
Project support 30,000  30,000     
River Path P2 Design Fees 55,000  55,000     
        
Sub total 3,000,000 1,985,723 1,014,277     
        Total 103,676,975 2,790,723 16,158,042 24,684,960 18,875,840 21,435,491 20,231,919 

        Cumulative expenditure  2,790,723 18,948,765 43,633,725 62,509,565 83,945,056 104,176,975 



 

 



 

 

NINE ELMS VAUXHALL PARTNERSHIP 

 

 

PAPER NO: SB15- 04  STRATEGY BOARD  6 MARCH 15 

 

 

United States  Embassy - Development Update 

Working Group Public Realm 

SRonsor Cllr Govindia - Leader of Wandsworth  Council 

Report  Author Rodney A. Evans, 151 Secretary, US Embassy 

 
Recommendations 

 
Board is being provided  an update as requested  of the 
status of new US Embassy. 

 
Executive 
Summary 

 
Status of Construction - 30% complete as of 31 JAN 15 

 
Building Occupancy - 31 Jan 2017 

 
District Heat - CHP units have been placed in the 
building str ucture.  DEPDU is preparing PQQ for ESCo. 

 
Cultural Strategy - Draft of Public Art Strategy should 

be ready in July 2015. 



Page 2 of 5  

Status of Construction 
 

 

Percent Complete as of January 31, 2015: 30% on schedule 
 

 

Construction Substantial Completion: December 18, 2016 
 

 

Building Occupancy: 31 Jan 2017 
 

 

District Heat Network 
 

 

The GLAôs Decentralised Energy Programme Delivery Unit 
(DEPDU) has been co-ordinating work with the developers, Nine 
Elms team, Council and Energy Service Companies (ESCos) 
around the Embassy Quarter kickstart network. The network would 
be based on utilising the CHP in the new US Embassy to provide 
heat to surrounding developments and is key to establishing a 
wider district energy network across Nine Elms which will later 
connect to the network that will be established at Battersea Power 
Station and neighbouring sites.  CHP units have been placed in 

the building structure of the new embassy. 
 

 

DEPDU are currently progressing the agreement of MoUôs with the 
relevant Embassy Quarter developers on the process for the ESCo 
enquiry. DEPDU will approach the ESCo market and carry out a 
process that will confer exclusive rights to a selected ESCo to 
negotiate the energy supply services according to each Party's 
requirements. By bringing the various parties together the project 
is more attractive to the ESCo market and allows for more efficient 
operation of the network. 

 

 

It is planned that after initial pre-qualification the enquiry document 
will be issued to ESCos in March 2015 with a recommendation on 
a preferred ESCo in July 2015. 

 

 

Cultural Strategy 
 

 

Public Art 
 

 

The Nine Elms cultural strategy requirements for the new U.S. 
Embassy is to ensure a successful integration of art and 
architecture, the U. S. Department of State office of Art in 
Embassies (AIE)is currently working on a series of different 
commissions and initiatives for Nine Elms; 
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Å In 2014, AIE launched a collaborative project with 
internationally-renowned American artist Jenny Holzer with a call 
for entry project for text to be placed permanently on the grounds 
of the US Embassy. This project was open for students in both the 
US and the UK and is currently in design review. 

 

 

Å In 2014, Curator Virginia Shore started working on a virtual 
site-specific commission with artist Ryan Holladay, that would 
incorporate both the existing environment, as well as facilitate a 
temporary collaboration with the Pump gallery as part of the 
outreach component for this musical commission that would reach 
far beyond the physical grounds of the U.S Embassy.  AIE is 
currently in talks with the Pump Gallery to finalize these exchange 
details. 

 

 

Å For the exterior grounds of the new building at Nine Elms, 
AIE has been researching and working for the last two years on 
permanent and site specific commissions with both internationally 
recognized American artists and UK artists. Currently American 
Artist Mark Bradford and UK artist Rachel Whiteread are under 
contract, and AIE is amidst negotiations with other artists. These 
ambitious commissions will address the scale and place-making 
goals of not only the US Embassy, but will also have a lasting 
impact on the immediate environment of Nine Elms. These cultural 
assets will enliven, animate and enhance the day to day 
experience of urban living, while providing a clear cultural identity 
for the grounds of the US Embassy, and the neighborhood at 
large. 

 

 

Cultural Input 
 

 

The US Embassy is getting more involved in cultural events in the 
Nine Elms area in participation of this being the future home in two 
years.  An example of such is: 

 

 

1) At the Tara Theatre was American writer and playwright 
Wajahat  Ali discussing his play ñThe Domestic Crusadersò and 
exploring the theme of Muslim Americans in the arts. 

 

 

2) And we gave a grant to the Pump House Gallery that did an 
arts project inspired by Edward Kauffer for young people living in 
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Wandsworth which was exhibited in the Embassy waiting room. 
The program involved two half day workshops in three schools in 
the Wandsworth area. 

 

 

The US Embassy Cultural Affairs Officers will come up with the 
Embassyôs cultural strategy on a year-to-year basis and is based 
on the State Departmentôs mission goals as articulated by our 
Secretary of State, and the UK specific Mission goals are 
articulated every two years under the Ambassadorôs leadership. 
The Cultural staff takes those goals, looks at our available 
resources and comes up with a plan every year.  For Wandsworth, 
our future neighbourhood, weôd be looking at how we could 
support outreach to the underserved youth of the borough, as well 
as how our goals/themes could dovetail with cultural programs that 
local organizations/institutions are planning that year. We do that 
through: 

 

 

1) American speaker programs, who could be, for example, 
subject experts (such as a woman scientist from NASAôs Mars 
Rover program who spoke to girls schools about women in the 
hard sciences), performers (such as a disabled boy crew who 
performed and raised awareness about disabled kidsô rights), or 
outstanding Americans in any number of fields that advance our 
mission goals. 

 

 

3) Exchange programs for professional contacts of the 

Embassy. 
 

 

4) Grants to programs that fit in with our mission goals. 
 

 

As you can guess, our mission goals rule our strategy, and they do 
change slightly over the years. Basically, Cultural Affairs focuses 
on how to project a positive image of the U.S. to audiences that 
donôt know much about America. Themes will vary, but our target 
audience is mostly youth.  Our press section targets the media 

with same. 
 

 

Wandsworth Borough Council 
 

 

I would like to thank Councillor Ravi Govindia, leader of 
Wandsworth Council, for the assistance and support for this 
project creating an excellent relationship with the US Embassy. 
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Wandsworth Planning 
 

 

The continued dialogue and assistance is keeping the project 
moving on schedule and brokering relationships with adjoining 
landowners is helping to achieve our strategic aims. 

 

 

Wandsworth Building Controls 
 

 

Interaction and visits have been timely and have ensured 
compliance with local codes. 

 

 

Slide Presentation 
 

 

Attached 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE, BUREAU OF OVERSEAS BUILDINGS OPPERATIONS- OBO 
 

NEW U.S. LONDON EMBASSY 
 

NINE ELMS VAUXHALL PARTNERSHIP PRESENTATION 



 

  PROJECT SCOPE   
 
 
 
 

 

Å Three Access Pavilions 
 

Å Eleven-story Office Building 
 

 Office space 
 

 Consular section 
 

 Multi-purpose rep space 
 

 MSGR 
 

 Parking 
 
 
 

 

Å A/E Firm : KieranTimberlake 
 

Å Contractor: B.L. Harbert International, LLC 



 

  PROJECT MILES TONES   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Å Site Purchase: October 2008 
 

Å Design: February 2011 ï November 2013 
 

Å Construction Award: April 2013 
 

Å New London Architecture Awards: July 2013 
 

Å Ground Breaking: November 2013 
 

Å Construction: April 2013 ïDecember 2016 
 

Å Occupancy: January 2017 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
BAITERSEA 

PARK 


